

Vietnam at the Crossroads: Market Socialism and the Vietnamese Labor Movement

Gregory Mantsios

New Labor Forum, Volume 19, Number 1, Winter 2010, pp. 32-39 (Article)



Published by The Murphy Institute/City University of New York

→ For additional information about this article

https://muse.jhu.edu/article/393694

By Gregory Mantsios

VIETNAM AT THE CROSSROADS

Market Socialism and the Vietnamese Labor Movement

One of the first things that struck me upon my arrival in Saigon¹ was the enormous billboard for Coca-Cola. The year was 1996: just two decades after three million Vietnamese soldiers and civilians lost their lives in a war against capitalist exploitation and foreign domination. My partner, Paula, turned to me and said, "I thought U.S. capitalism lost the war in Vietnam."

In fact, in 1996—one year before the Asian economic crisis—the World Bank reported that Vietnam had a higher level of foreign investment than any other developing country in the world.² That was also the year the Nike Corporation began to move its sneaker operations to Vietnam because—as Nike's CEO Philip Knight explained—labor costs in Indonesia were "skyrocketing." Workers in Vietnam, at the time, were paid \$30 a month.³ What's more, Thanh—our friend and host in Saigon—was an American Studies scholar dedicating her life to satisfying the curiosity of university students for everything American. For me—someone who cut his political teeth in

the anti-war movement, trying to get the U.S. out of Vietnam—the world, at that moment, seemed to have been turned on its head.

How did it come to this? What do these changes mean for Vietnam's workers and unions, and what are their broader implications? Here, I offer some observations based on several trips to Vietnam. I made my first trip in 1996 as an independent traveler/scholar, and the last two trips—in 2005 and 2008—as a member of delegations hosted by the Vietnamese General Confederation of Labor (VGCL), the country's national labor federation.

*The author would like to thank: Beatriz Gil for her research assistance; Paula Rothenberg for her editorial advice; Chau Nhat Binh, Jan Jung-Min Sunoo, and Kent Wong for sharing their knowledge and valuable insights; and Le Than, and members of the author's labor delegations, for sharing their ideas and perspectives. Conclusions, interpretations, and any inaccuracies in this article are the author's alone.

HOW DID IT COME TO THIS?

changes in the course of a lifetime—colonial rule, war, reconstruction, a socialist planned economy, privatization and a shift to a market economy, and rapid economic growth. The legacy of foreign domination and war comprises an inescapable backdrop for understanding Vietnam today. There isn't anyone over the age of forty in Vietnam who doesn't have a wrenching story about the War.

There isn't anyone over the age of forty in Vietnam who doesn't have a wrenching story about the War.

I first met Chau Nhat Binh in April 2005, when he hosted our trade union delegation to Hanoi: a war veteran of the North Vietnamese Army, a Communist Party member, and a dyedin-the-wool unionist, he serves as the deputy director of international affairs for the VGCL. He is also fluent in English and has a warm heart, a gentle manner, and an uncanny way with American colloquiums. In private moments, Binh talks about his transformation from a shy, quiet child to a soldier in a war against U.S. aggression. He inherited his sense of justice and national pride from his parents, who fled to the jungles to join the insurgency against the French occupation—a decision that cost his mother her right arm when the French army attacked their encampment. The end of the French Indochina War split the country in two, North and South, but provided enough of a reprieve from war activity for his parents to raise five children—not an easy task for a mother with only one arm, and a task that became increasingly difficult when his father left to fight the American troops. The Americans came, they said, to prevent the fall of the South to communism: as Binh's father saw it, they came

to exploit Vietnam and prevent its reunification. With his family scattered across the country, Binh joined an army of children forced to trek hundreds of miles through the jungles for their own protection. In the course of the evacuation, he witnessed a U.S. bombing attack that killed hundreds of children. At the age of seventeen, Binh enlisted in the People's Army of Vietnam; his friend did too, cutting his arm with a knife so that he could sign his papers with his own blood. Binh survived the war—including a bombing

attack that left him completely buried under mud and rubble—and was eventually discharged to a hospital when he contracted malaria. There were twenty-four boys in Binh's class: only seven of them survived the war—and some of those who did were left with so many physical and mental scars that their lives remain in ruin.

The personal tragedies and horror stories one hears from the Vietnamese were heartbreaking. So, too, were the visuals: the amputees in the street that were so prominent during our first trip; the devastating exhibits chronicling the atrocities (one told solely through the words and photos of *Life* magazine). So, too, was the knowledge that Vietnamese civilians—many of them children—are still killed or maimed by land mines left by American troops.⁴ Agent Orange, the toxin used by U.S. troops to defoliate the countryside during the war, has left many of Vietnam's children mentally ill, missing limbs, or struggling with cancer.

Nearly sixty thousand U.S. soldiers lost their lives, and countless more—mostly poor and working-class youth—were maimed, injured, or otherwise suffered and sacrificed so much for one of the most stupid, horrific acts of aggression my generation ever witnessed. It's hard not to get emotional in Vietnam: it's hard not to shed tears.

The war's end in 1975 left Vietnam's population destitute, its economy dysfunctional, its countryside chemically poisoned, and its factories reduced to rubble. While the Soviet Union provided some relief, a U.S.-led embargo cut Vietnam off from Western aid and trade. Not helping matters was a bumpy reunification: leaders in the North failed to recognize and promote Communist Party loyalists in the South, and farmers and small business owners in the South resisted government efforts at collectivization. If all this wasn't bad enough, in 1979, violent Cambodian forays into Vietnam, including one that resulted in the massacre of nearly two thousand Vietnamese, dragged the country back into war-a war that led to the ouster of Pol Pot and the Khmer Rouge, but preoccupied the nation and drained its resources for what was to be another ten-year period. So impoverished was Vietnam in the 1980s that it had one of the lowest standards of living in the world.

Debates within the Communist Party began to rage between those who were committed to socialist ideals and those who argued for a more pragmatic approach. Pragmatism in these debates came to mean experimenting with the market economy, something that China had already begun to do. Compromises were struck to allow farmers to keep or sell their surpluses; the government stopped nationalizing small- and medium-sized businesses, and preserved—at least temporarily—capitalist activity in the South. Then, in 1986, famine and spiraling inflation (775 percent) led the party to formally establish a new set of controversial policies—called doi moi or "renovation"—thus beginning Vietnam's transition from a socialist economy to a "socialistoriented market economy." The changes took nearly a decade to take hold but, in the end, doi moi abolished agricultural collectives, removed price controls on agricultural goods, established private business, changed regulatory and tax laws, and encouraged foreign investment. The idea was to maintain government planning and control, and introduce market incentives.

Doi moi had a profound effect on all aspects of life in Vietnam, not the least of which was

attracting foreign-owned enterprises onto Vietnamese soil. If introducing a market economy wasn't controversial enough, a policy that encouraged companies from foreign nations—including former colonizers—to set up shop in Vietnam ran counter to deep feelings of national pride. Worse still, to lure investors, Vietnam had to succumb to the race to the bottom, loosening environmental laws, eliminating labor protections, and offering significant tax advantages—all of which made Vietnam "business friendly" at the expense of the hard-earned gains of its people. But multinationals loved it—and, in 1994, the U.S. lifted its trade embargo.

More recently, foreign investment in Vietnam received another boost with the emergence of "China Plus One"—a strategy increasingly adapted by corporations seeking to mitigate the risk of overdependence on factories in one country. For companies seeking to establish an Asian base outside of China, Vietnam became an obvious choice. Besides, China was no longer the bargain it used to be. Both land and labor are cheaper and more readily available in Vietnam. Wages in China average \$1 per hour, compared to \$50 per month (including Saturdays) in Vietnam; and a labor shortage in China is increasing wages there by nearly 25 percent annually. China is also making it increasingly harder for companies to avoid paying benefits. At the same time, China is phasing out lower corporate taxes for foreignowned companies. Vietnam, on the other hand, has a zero-tax policy for the first four years, and 5 percent (rather than the usual 10 percent) for the next four. Perhaps most importantly, companies doing business in China fear labor strife or widespread civil unrest, and a base of operations in Vietnam allows them to hedge their bets and shift production to another locale.⁵

The Vietnamese economy has been growing at a rate of approximately 8 percent annually for the past decade,⁶ making Vietnam one of the fastest growing economies in the world, and placing it alongside China as a global economic wonder. In 2008, foreign investment in Vietnam

totaled more than \$64 billion⁷—more than triple what it was the previous year, despite the world economic crisis.⁸ It's not just Coca-Cola on the billboards of Saigon; multinationals now doing business in Vietnam include Pepsi, Citibank, Sony, Panasonic, Canon, Shell, Honda, Nestle, Sheraton, and Intel. All this has made Vietnam the poster child for neoliberalism.⁹

So how did a country that fought so hard for its independence come to rely so heavily on foreign investors? "We had no choice," Binh told me.¹⁰ It turned out to be a common, although not a universal, response. Communist Party

How did a country that fought so hard for its independence come to rely so heavily on foreign investors?

Leaders—rightly or wrongly—believed there was no alternative for a nation on the brink of mass starvation. Others were quick to point out that, despite Communist Party leadership throughout the war with the U.S., the war was more about nationalism and self-determination than it was about socialism. And no colonial power dominates Vietnam today, they will add. So did U.S. capitalism lose in Vietnam? One U.S. business journal put it this way: "America lost, capitalism won." Perhaps.

WHAT DOES ALL THIS MEAN FOR VIETNAM'S POOR AND WORKING-CLASS?

Wietnam in 2005 was mostly composed of union leaders; the one in 2008 was largely made up of labor educators. Both were led by Kent Wong, director of UCLA's Labor Center. The delegations met with miners, garment workers,

public employees, machinists, railroad workers, hospitality workers, and maritime workers. We also met with national officers and leaders from regional and central labor councils, as well as with faculty and researchers at Vietnam's National Labor College. In both cases, one member of the delegation spoke fluent Vietnamese, helping us negotiate street life and ad hoc conversations. Thanh, our friend in American Studies, translated on the first trip.

Nearly everyone we spoke to offered at least partial praise for *doi moi* and its benefits. New residences, vehicles, cell phones, and appliances—

modest as they may be—were being put to good use. The improvements I witnessed over the decade were clearly evident in the street life itself. Hanoi's and Saigon's bustling streets have always been clogged by the "two-wheel madness"—the dizzying assault of bicycles and motor scooters (often carrying four or five family members at a time) that fill

the streets, often twenty or thirty deep—in a seemingly endless stream of constant motion. But in 2005, there were far fewer bicycles and far more motorbikes than in 1996; and by 2008, there were far more automobiles on the road than I had seen on the past two trips combined. Cell phones, too, were everywhere—and not just among the affluent young people or business types. Stores selling televisions, refrigerators, and other major appliances have sprung up. So, too, have department stores. Fancy restaurants, hip art galleries, flashy hotels, glitzy bars and clubs, and shops selling imported luxury items are evident now in both Hanoi and Saigon. Resorts catering to vacationing Vietnamese are also expanding. In Halong Bay (170 miles east of Hanoi), hotels catering to Vietnamese vacationers are thriving.

Statistics support the impression of a better life in Vietnam. Annual income rose from \$220 per year in 1994 to \$1,024 per year in 2008. Vietnam now boasts over ten million motorbikes.¹² Over 110,000 cars were sold in

Vietnam in 2008—a 37 percent increase from 2007.¹³ The poverty rate declined from 58 percent of the population in 1993 to approximately 15 percent in 2007.¹⁴ And deep poverty (i.e., the percentage of the population earning less

Deep poverty [in Vietnam] declined from 51 percent of the population in 1990 to under 8 percent in 2008—an advance that bests both China and India.

than \$1 per day) declined from 51 percent of the population in 1990 to under 8 percent in 2008—an advance that bests both China and India. While prosperity is mostly concentrated in urban areas, the proportion of rural households living in poverty also declined from 66 percent in 1993 to 36 percent in 2002. Infant mortality stands at only sixteen per one thousand births, compared to twenty-three for China, the high twenties for most of Latin America, and 150 for the sub-Sahara. Adult literacy has now reached 90.3 percent of the population. Households with electricity doubled since the early 1990s to an impressive 94 percent in 2008. 15 Life expectancy in Vietnam today stands at seventy-four years. This compares favorably to the sub-Sahara where it is forty years, sixty-four years in India, seventy years in Thailand, and seventy-two years in China. Even the U.S., with all its advanced medical facilities, has a life expectancy of seventy-eight years—only four years higher than Vietnam's. 16 Many of these human development gains began to emerge before the shift to the market economy, 17 but accelerated quickly after doi moi. Looking at almost any indicator on the UN's human

development scale, Vietnam shows impressive gains (especially given its low per capita income).

But all is not well in Vietnam. As one union activist told us, "Vietnam's success masks serious

problems." Another was more specific: "The upside of the market economy is the reduction of poverty; the downside is the growing gap between rich and poor." Increased car sales, he pointed out, are a sign of both rising income and a growing economic divide. And while millions of Vietnamese have been left behind in the economic boom, others have accumulated previously unheard of levels of wealth and the conspicuous privileges that come with it. The UN's most recent statistics show Vietnam's richest 10 percent of

the population accounting for 28 percent of the national income, a level that is fast approaching the level of inequality in the U.S. (where the richest 10 percent accounts for 31 percent of the national income). ¹⁸ Furthermore, class polarization in Vietnam has been exacerbated by tax breaks for the wealthy. One researcher suggested that increases in income inequality threaten to give Vietnam—previously one of the most economically egalitarian societies in the world—one of the highest Gini coefficients (the indicator that measures inequality) in all of Southeast Asia. ¹⁹ Prosperity has clearly come to Vietnam at the cost of equality.

Increasing, too, are disparities between men and women; and gaps between the ethnic majority and minorities persist. Women, for example, still earn only 63 percent of what men earn, have a lower adult literacy rate (87 percent vs. 94 percent), and hold only 26 percent of the seats in the National Assembly and 22 percent of senior-level official or managerial positions. ²⁰ As for ethnic minorities, one study showed their life expectancies to be two decades below that of the majority. ²¹ Given the impact the global economic meltdown is having on Vietnam's economy, we

are likely to see the indicators of inequality rise even further.

There are other problems as well. Unemployment, much of it fueled by the closing of state-owned enterprises, has been rising and those state enterprises that remain are suffering a drain of talent to private firms where professionals can earn much higher salaries.²² Urban

Prosperity has come to Vietnam at the cost of equality.

and rural underemployment is now estimated to be between 25 percent and 35 percent during non-harvest periods.²³ The safety net that was once the pride of Vietnam has, for all intents and purposes, been eliminated. Public spending on education is abysmal (both as a percentage of government expenditures and as a percentage of GDP)—other countries spend three times as much. The health care system has deteriorated significantly, and a housing shortage now plagues Vietnam's urban areas.

To the embarrassment of those we spoke to, corruption too is a serious problem. Transparency International ranked Vietnam the 121st most corrupt nation out of 180 countries—a reputation that was hardly enhanced by a recent scandal involving the siphoning of economic stimulus funds by petty bureaucrats.²⁴

Even the "upside" of the market economy—that is, the reduction of poverty—is subject to challenge. Ironically, one of the world's fastest growing economies has left much of its population in—or near—poverty. Poverty estimates range from 15 percent (according to Vietnamese and U.S. government estimates) to 28.9 percent (UN estimates). Perhaps more significantly, gains in the reduction of deep poverty hide the large portion of the population that is clustered just above the deep poverty line. For example, although the proportion of the population that

earns less than \$1 per day has decreased to 8 percent, the proportion that earns less than \$1.25 per day is 21.5 percent, and the proportion of those who earn less than \$2 per day is 48 percent.²⁵ A study conducted by the Vietnamese Academy of Social Science concluded that further reductions in poverty will require higher growth rates than in the past because the remaining poor are well below the poverty line, while those who

recently crossed it did not have far to go.²⁶ Clearly, there is significant poverty in the midst of runaway growth. As one researcher put it, "The sustainability of Vietnam's

achievement in reducing poverty is not assured, since greater inequality may undermine both the efficiency with which future growth will reduce poverty and make it politically more difficult to pursue pro-poor policies"²⁷—the latter a reference to the growing political influence of affluent Vietnamese.

The safety net that was once the pride of Vietnam has, for all intents and purposes, been eliminated.

Aggravating the plight of the poor and working-class is a walloping rate of inflation. In 2008, inflation was reported to have skyrocketed to 25 percent²⁸ (the highest in Asia), fueled in large part by increases in food prices that spiraled to 74 percent—over the course of one year²⁹—and the rising cost of housing and building materials. The global economic crisis impacted all of Asia, but the inflation rate in Vietnam is nearly double that of other countries in the region. Galloping inflation hurts the poor, and low- and mid-wage workers, the hardest. The price of gasoline to fuel

all those motorbikes, for example, increased by 31 percent in 2008, reaching an all-time high of \$4.50 per gallon—a considerable amount when per capita income is \$1,024.³⁰ While the government has recently met with some success in corralling it, inflation has wiped out many of the gains made over the last few years. Prime Minister Nguyen Tan Dung told the National Assembly last year that the number of households going hungry had doubled in one year.³¹ Unable to sustain urban life on factory wages, many of Vietnam's factory workers are now reversing their migration and returning to the countryside.

Can Vietnam consolidate its gains and stabilize its economy, while simultaneously reversing growing inequality and doing right by its workers and its most disadvantaged? Managing the interplay between economic growth, poverty reduction, and equalitarian values is the Vietnamese government, led by the Communist Party.

WHO'S IN CHARGE?

IETNAM IS A SINGLE-PARTY STATE WITH its executive leadership resting with a triumvirate consisting of a president, a Communist Party leader, and a prime minister all of whom have to reach accommodations with an increasingly independent National Assembly, and a host of other forces. There seems to be little cult of personality in Vietnamese politics, and decision-making is more collective and consensual than it is in comparable Communist states. Elections for the National Assembly are held every five years, and a record number of selfnominated independent candidates ran for seats in the last election.³² Approximately 20 percent of the seats are currently held by non-Communist Party members. The Assembly meets twice annually-for seven- to ten-week sessions-and has been increasingly more vocal and assertive in exercising its authority. Government policies are debated, procedures are scrutinized, and serious criticisms of the government are not only aired, but also reported in the press.³³

The Communist Party is led by a general secretary who convenes a National Congress of approximately twelve hundred deputies once every five years. A central committee of 160 members and a Politburo of fifteen members conduct Party business between sessions. Ideological debates within the Party are common and, in the past, have included spirited conflict over privatization, foreign investment, and abandonment of the nation's safety net—issues that were especially touchy for the many surviving heroes of Vietnam's independence wars.³⁴ More recently, there have been debates over independent unions, the press, and a multi-party state. The press has reported strong pressures from inside the Party for more pluralism.³⁵

Yet the government also seems afraid of political disintegration, and frightened of any real challenge to its monopoly on power. While small opposition groups are tolerated, alternative political parties are prohibited. There are reports that some anti-government activists, who are perceived to be genuine threats to Communist Party leadership, have been detained or arrested. This includes labor activists attempting to organize a labor movement independent of the Communist Party. Human Rights Watch reported that eight independent trade union advocates were imprisoned in 2006-2007 on dubious national security charges, joining more than 350 other individuals jailed for political or religious activity since 2001.36 So while individual acts of dissent are tolerated, movements of political opposition are prohibited. By violating human rights, the Vietnamese government undermines the credibility and legitimacy of its leadership, both domestically and internationally.

While the Vietnamese leadership shuts out opposition parties, it has opened its doors to Communist Party membership. In 2006, the Party allowed capitalists to join and allowed its three million members to operate capitalist enterprises. The rationale was that the Party would have greater control over capitalists if they were within the Party, and that Party membership

With alternative political parties prohibited and the Communist Party embracing business interests, the role of the Vietnamese labor federation grows all the more significant. Is the Union willing and able to help shape the ideological debates and

policies of the Party, as it redefines the meaning and nature of socialism in Vietnam? Can the Union help reverse the trend toward increased inequality and protect workers from the harshest realities of the market economy? Can the Union adequately represent and defend the interests of workers in an environment fashioned to meet the needs of global capital? In Part II of this article, to be published in the Spring 2010 issue of *New Labor Forum*, I will explore how the VGCL is—or is not—adapting to these seismic changes.

Notes

- 1. Saigon was renamed Ho Chi Minh City in 1976, but the name never quite took hold and the city is still called by its colonial name through most of Vietnam.
- Hossein Varamini, "Foreign Direct Investment in Vietnam and Its Impact on Economic Growth," International Journal of Business Research (November 2007).
- 3. Bob Herbert, "In America; Nike's Pyramid Scheme," New York Times, June 10, 1996.
- 4. "Vietnam: Land Mines Still Line 16 Million Acres," Associated Press, July 31, 2009, online edition, available at http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/32236846/ns/world news-asiapacific.
- 5. John Foley and Jeff Segal, "Lesson for China in Smoot-Hawley," *New York Times*, June 18, 2009.
- 6. Seth Mydans, "Inflation Delivers a Blow to Vietnam's Spirits," *New York Times*, August 24, 2008.
- 7. "Foreign Direct Investment in Vietnam Triples in 2008," *China Post*, December 27, 2008.
- 8. U.S. State Department, "Background Note: Vietnam," Bureau of East Asian and Pacific Affairs (March 2006), available at http://www.state.gov/p/eap/ci/vm.
- 9. "Half-way from Rags to Riches," *Economist*, April 24, 2008.
- 10. Interestingly, these were the precise words used by my host in China when I asked him why China abandoned socialism. See Greg Mantsios, "What Are They Thinking! Ideologies and Realities in the United States and China," New Labor Forum 15, no. 3 (Fall 2006).
- 11. "America Lost, Capitalism Won," *Economist*, April 28, 2008.
- 12. Clare Arthurs, "Vietnam Sees Car Sales Soar," *BBC News*, January 15, 2003.
- 13. "Vietnam Auto Sales Rising Again," Earth Times, July 9, 2009.
 - 14. See Mydans, supra note 6.
 - 15. See supra note 9.

- United Nations Human Development Report 2008-09, available at http://hdrstats.undp.org/en/indicators/2.html.
- 17. Scott Fritzen, "Growth, Inequality and the Future of Poverty Reduction in Vietnam," *Journal of Asian Economics* 13, no. 5 (2002): 635-657.
 - 18. See supra note 16.
 - 19. See Fritzen, supra note 17.
 - 20. See supra note 16.
 - 21. See Fritzen, supra note 17.
 - 22. See supra note 9.
- 23. U.S. State Department Country Reports, available at http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2004/41665.htm.
- 24. See Transparency International's *Corruption Perceptions Index 2008*, available at http://www.transparency.org/policy_research/surveys_indices/cpi/2008/cpi_2008_table.
- 25. "List of Countries by Income Inequality," Wikipedia (the free encyclopedia), available at http://en.wikipedia. org/wiki/List_of_countries_by_income_inequality.
- 26. "Vietnam's Remarkable Recovery," Economist, April 24, 2008, available at http://www.economist.com/special-reports/displaystory.cfm?story_id=11041638.
 - 27. See Fritzen, supra note 17.
- 28. Jim Erickson and Martha Ann Overland, "Vietnam's Prime Minister Tackles Inflation," *Time*, June 23, 2008.
 - 29. See Mydans, supra note 6.
 - 30. See U.S. State Department, supra note 23.
 - 31. See Mydans, supra note 6.
- 32. "Plenty to Smile About," *Economist*, March 29, 2007.
 - 33. Ibid.
 - 34. Ibid.
 - 35. lbid.
- 36. "Not Yet a Workers' Paradise: Vietnam's Suppression of the Independent Workers' Movement," Human Rights Watch report, May 4, 2009, available at http://www.hrw.org/en/node/82844/section/3.
- 37. "Vietnam: Communist Party Holds 10th Congress," *Green Left*, November 17, 1993.